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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
April 23, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and Denise Lee
Also: Council Members Don Redman and Robin Lumb;   CFO Ronnie Belton; Dave Schneider and Ron Pataky – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran – Chief Judge, 4th Judicial Circuit; Hon. Angela Corey and Mike Weinstein – State Attorney, 4th Judicial Circuit; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara and Steve Rohan – Office of General Counsel; Chris Hand – Mayor’s Office; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Reeves and Margo Simone – Turner Construction; Max Marbut – Financial News and Daily Record; Kevin Meerschaert - WJCT
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
Chairman Anderson asked Dave Schneider to narrate a slide show of photographs taken in the courthouse late last week which showed the location and extent of the damage caused by a leaking fire sprinkler pipe.  Mr. Schneider indicted that Turner Construction is still trying to determine why the pipe failed its pressure test, and the company will be responsible for correcting any damages caused by the leak.  Fans and dehumidifiers have removed all moisture from the leak and carpets are being cleaned.  Any carpets, drywall or baseboards that have been damaged or discolored will be replaced prior to the building opening.

Mr. Schneider also answered questions from the committee about issues related to concrete.  He explained that because it exceeds 70 feet in height, the courthouse is a “threshold” building that is required by state law to be inspected by a private threshold inspector to look at all aspects of concrete use, from size and placement of forms to rebar placement to finishing.  Any deviation from the specs goes on a delinquency log until the engineer of record for the building resolves and documents all issues.  All concrete deficiencies identified by the threshold inspector have been satisfactorily addressed, with the exception of one remaining item on the 8th floor.  City building inspector Ron Pataky responded to several questions from Council Member Bishop about his inspection findings and reports to Mr. Schneider and about the chain of communication from himself to the City, the threshold inspector and Turner Construction regarding concrete issues.
AGENDA ITEMS

1. Juror parking: the JTA will continue to operate the current juror shuttle through September 30, 2012.  Negotiations are on-going about what system will be in place after that time.
2. Godbold Building tenant improvements: CFO Ronnie Belton explained how the remaining tenant improvements for the Public Defender’s Office in the Jake Godbold Building will be paid for.  Approximately $714,000 remains in the Godbold Building bond account, of which $450,000 will be used to build out 24 additional enclosed offices in the building.  The funds cannot be transferred using a Transfer Directive (TD) because the City is no longer the building owner, having transferred it to the Police and Fire Pension Fund.  The Office of General Counsel is being consulted about the proper way to structure the payment.
3. Domestic Violence office location: Public Works Project Manager Dave Schneider stated that the domestic violence office will be located on the second floor, east side of the courthouse.  All parties are in agreement (judiciary, Clerk of the Courts, and Hubbard House).  
6. Status of furniture procurement: Ronnie Belton explained that the budget contains $700,000 for furniture for the hearing rooms on the 7th floor of the courthouse.  The administration looked at the possibility of getting surplus furniture from closed federal courthouses in Miami and Jackson, MS, but those opportunities did not bear fruit.  The administration then turned to in-house possibilities and believes that there is sufficient furniture in the current courthouse, between the hearing rooms, magistrates, and the judges’ chambers, to furnish the 37 hearing rooms.  The City has bought $5 million in furniture already for the other floors and is looking to save costs if possible.

Judge Moran distributed to the committee members’ offices earlier in the day a transcript of the discussion from the last Courthouse Oversight Committee meeting about the furniture, highlighting Mr. Belton’s statement at that time that if the furniture at the Miami and Jackson federal courthouses either couldn’t be obtained or was unsuitable, then the City would order the new furniture for the floor.  The judge expressed his frustration that that did not happen and that with three weeks to go until the move, used furniture is still being sought.  He noted that the rooms on the 7th floor were designed to be identical so that they could be identically furnished.  Scavenging mismatched used furniture for those rooms does a disservice to the public and is not acceptable, and if the judge does not feel that the courthouse is appropriately furnished for business then he will not allow proceedings to take place.  He expressed frustration in dealing with the Brown administration and with the inability to get a firm decision made and then complied with.

Council Member Lee expressed her frustration with decisions being made then changed.  She believes the administration is deviating from the plan that the public approved in the Better Jacksonville Plan and the City Council approved in Ordinance 2007-401-E
Judge Moran explained the differences between courtrooms and hearing rooms.  He understands that the current courthouse furniture has been inspected and has been approved to move to the new building; there are apparently no mold concerns that would invalidate the warranty on the new courthouse by use of that furniture.  Judges Day and Cooper have told him there is enough usable furniture for 3 hearing rooms.  The judges’ chambers and other private rooms are furnished by the state; the City is responsible for rooms used by the public.  Council Member Lee said that the Courthouse Architectural Review Committee has been shut out of the decision making process should have been consulted about any decision to change the original furniture plan.  She believes the Wiley Report on which the whole courthouse project was based is now being ignored.  In response to a question from Council Member Lee about whether she could introduce an ordinance to compel the purchase of the furniture, Steve Rohan replied that she could introduce an ordinance to amend the BJP work plan and budget for that purpose.
Judge Moran stated that a resolution to the furniture issue must be made in the next few days and he needs some assurance that the decision will be a binding one and will be carried through this time.  He said that representatives of Turner Construction and KBJ Architects have looked at all the furniture in the current courthouse and have determined what is worth moving and what isn’t.  As of this moment he has 37 hearing rooms and furniture for 3of them and he doesn’t see how can they be expected to operate without proper furniture.  They could possibly utilize some of the existing courthouse furniture that isn’t already spoken for, but that’s not a good solution.  In response to a question from the committee, Dave Schneider said that the administration believes that the 68 rooms in the current courthouse (combination of hearing rooms, courtrooms and judges’ chambers) will yield enough furniture to fill 34 hearing rooms, plus the 3 rooms already identified by Judges Day and Cooper.  Ronnie Belton said that the new furniture was not ordered after the search for surplus in Miami and Jackson fell through because the City has since discovered that there is enough furniture already on hand to serve the purpose on the 7th floor and save the taxpayers $700,000.   Council Member Redman questioned the lack of communication from the administration with the district council member who represents the courthouse district.  Mr. Belton stated that the Council set the budget and the administration is just trying to find savings were possible.

In response to a question, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara said that she had gone to the courthouse at Judge Moran’s request to discuss 1) the City’s legal obligation to provide a furnished courthouse and 2) the reasonableness of the City’s current proposal with regard to furniture.  Her interest was purely the legal questions; she did not opine on the condition of the current furniture or its suitability for use in the new courthouse.  In response to a question from Council Member Lee, Dave Schneider stated that the Wiley Report specified the number, type and seating capacity of rooms in the courthouse and talked about furniture in general terms of what each room should contain, but did not, to the best of his recollection, contain specifics about sizes and shapes of tables, design of storage units, types of chairs, etc.  Council Member Lee repeated her contention that the Wiley Report is being ignored.
In response to a question Ms. Laquidara stated that it is legal for the City to delete some items from the hearing rooms such as storage units and benches that were mentioned in the Wiley Report if the functionality of the rooms is preserved as the report anticipated.  Judge Moran said that Ms. Laquidara had told him to have Turner Construction and KBJ Architects inspect the current furniture to evaluate its suitability for use in the new building. They did that and Margo Simone of Turner Construction said that it is not appropriate.  In response to a question from Chairman Anderson, Steve Rohan stated that the Council could reserve specific funds within the project budget for furniture purchases, to the extent that unspent funds remain to be allocated.
4. Ed Ball Building tenant improvements: Public Works Director Jim Robinson explained the switch of the Public Defender’s offices from the Ed Ball Building to the Jake Godbold Building and the relocation of Code Enforcement and the Environmental and Compliance Department from Godbold to Ed Ball.  $1.3 million remaining in the Ed Ball Building account will be used to build out space for the former Godbold Building tenants in the Ed Ball building.  Discussion ensued about the various accounts that funded the construction of the Godbold Building for Code Enforcement and Environmental, that would have funded the Public Defender’s build-out and move to the Ed Ball Building, that moved Code Compliance and Environmental from the Godbold to the Ball building, and that moved the Public Defender into the Godbold Building as the sole tenant.  There did not appear to be a clear consensus about which fund would pay for the build-out of the 5th and 6th floors of the Ed Ball Building.
5. State of Florida’s responsibility for courthouse costs:  In response to a question about the division of responsibility for funding the courthouse, Cindy Laquidara stated that state law requires the City to provide the building, the internal wiring for phones and computers, and the furnishings for public rooms.  The state provides funding for telephones and computers that plug into City-provided wiring and for furniture for private rooms (i.e. judges’ chambers).  Dave Schneider reported that Judges Day and Cooper have ordered the state-provided furniture and that is completely separate from the BJP courthouse budget.  Judges Day and Cooper clarified that the state is providing the furniture for the magistrates’ chambers, not for the hearing rooms.  Ms. Laquidara said that the state is responsible for courtroom audio-visual equipment and computers.  She can talk about categories of what the state and City are responsible for, and the Wiley Report talked in general terms, not specifics, about the furnishing of the courthouse.  She will provide more detailed information to the committee on specific division of responsibilities for furnishings.
9. Status of the State Attorney’s Office project:  In response to a question from Chairman Anderson, Mr. Robinson indicated that there are sufficient funds in the BJP budget to construct the State Attorney’s Office, but that remains subject to change as the courthouse and State Attorney’s Office projects draw to a close.  The City relinquished the design/build contract with Elkins Constructors (which was never signed or effective) and will rebid the project as a straight low-bid project after design is complete, which should be within 60 days.  Construction will take approximately 14 months after a bid is awarded and contracts signed.  The City is still talking with the State Attorney’s Office about design changes.  If the design changes substantially from the initial design concept than up to 120 days of additional design might be needed; if not, then closer to 60 days.  Then a bidding period of approximately two months would lead to an award and contract and then 14 months of construction.
Mr. Belton discussed the cancellation of the contract with Elkins and the negotiation process that preceded it.  After an RFP process, Elkins was chosen as the best qualified company and proposed a construction cost of $28 million.  After further decisions were made about the type of historic-style windows that would be needed for the historic building, Elkins’ construction cost proposal was increased to $28.5 million.  As this exceeded the City’s budget for the project, Elkins was asked to consider ways to reduce its cost to the available funding.  Elkins offered a savings of $250,000 which was insufficient to meet the City’s budget.  After the City abandoned the Elkins proposal, the company offered a revised plan to save $1.1 million which the City declined.  Chris Hand explained that the City has chosen to use a different methodology (separate design and low bid rather than negotiated design/build) in order to try to achieve greater savings.  The bid will include options with and without the pedestrian bridge to the courthouse.  The administration plans to meet with the State Attorney’s staff in the next week to make final design decisions.
State Attorney Angela Corey expressed general agreement with the effort to save money on the project but said that speed is of the essence in bringing the project to a successful conclusion.  She is distressed by the prospect of another two years added to an already long process and questioned why the Elkins proposal of $1.1 million in savings was not accepted.  Having her staff working out of their current building and commuting to the new courthouse eight-tenths of a mile away is going to be extremely inefficient and a great hardship on her staff.  She is more than willing to help find cost savings, but has already invested over a year in the design process only to hear that it might be months more before a final design is achieved.  

In response to a question from Council Member Redman, Mr. Belton indicated that there was no penalty for cancelling the negotiations with Elkins, but the City is still responsible for paying Elkins for the design work that has taken place to date and for the cost of wrapping up and shutting down whatever work is currently in progress.

In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, State Attorney Corey said that she did not think it would be advisable to delay the opening of the courthouse until the State Attorney’s offices are completed, but she did urge that when the courthouse opens, it be fully furnished and functional.  Mr. Crescimbeni distributed copies of a survey done by the Council Research Division of 7 comparable Florida counties regarding the location of their state attorney offices and physical connections with their courthouses.  Of the 7 large counties surveyed, three accommodate the state attorney within the courthouse.  Of the four that do not, only one (Orange County) has a secure physical connection via underground tunnel from the state attorney’s offices to the courthouse.  Ms. Corey said that she didn’t know why the state attorneys in those circuits did not push for secure physical connections, but felt that a brand new courthouse should certainly have such a connection.  Bill Terry of the State Attorney’s Office reported that his survey of all 66 other Florida counties found that 67% either house the state attorney within the courthouse or have a secure physical connection.  Several others have a covered, unsecured connection (a breezeway).
Council Member Lee distributed copies of an ordinance she plans to introduce which would amend the Unified Courthouse Project authorizing ordinance to mandate that the State Attorney be consulted on all decisions that affect her building and the courthouse and that urges the administration to move quickly and efficiently to bring the State Attorney’s Office project to completion.
Meeting adjourned:  7:32 p.m.

Minutes: 
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